Minutes of the Methodist Council held on 6-7 April 2006 

at All Saints Pastoral Centre, London Colney

Present:
The President, the Vice-President and 54 other voting members

Apologies:
The Revd J W Wesley Blakey, Deacon Jacqueline Fowler, Mr Norman Mann, Mr Andrew Moore, The Revd Paul Nzacahayo, Deacon Myrtle Poxon, Dr Jane Rajan, Ms Alethea Siow, The Revd Martin Turner

In

attendance:
The Revd Adrian Burdon (representative, Faith and Order Committee), The Revd Graham Jones (Methodist/URC Rural Consultant), Ms Karen Newsome (Minutes Secretary), Mr Toby Scott (Media Relations Officer)

Letters:
The Council agreed to send letters to the Trustee Board of the Methodist Ministers’ Pension Scheme, to the current members of the Property and World Church Committees, and Miss Kathy Burrell.

Prayers:
The Revd Peter Cornick (Chaplain) and Ms Angela Dewar (Trustee of the Methodist Art Collection) led prayers.

06.2.1
The Minutes of the Methodist Council held on 16-17 February 2006 were agreed and signed by the President.

06.2.2
The Minutes of the Strategy and Resources Committee held on 8-9 March 2006 were noted.

06.2.3
The Council received the advice of the Law and Polity Committee that it is appropriate for lay people and ministers to be involved in discussions about their respective pensions.

06.2.4
Lay Employees’ Pension Scheme (MC/06/32)


Mr Ron Calver, Connexional Treasurer, presented MC/06/32, prepared following the triennial actuarial valuation.  On the recommendation of the SRC, the Council agreed:

a)
That the past service deficit of the Lay Employees’ Pension Scheme be met with a lump sum payment;

b)
That the liability in this respect of the other bodies indicated under ‘The Scheme’ in MC/06/32 (with the exception of the Guy Chester Centre) be also considered the responsibility of the Methodist Church Fund.

The Council further agreed to recommend to the Conference:

c)
That the single lump sum payment be made from the Epworth Fund, with the possibility of the transfer of properties as part of a package to be agreed.

With regard to future service provision, the Council agreed:

d)
That the rate of pension accrual from 1 September 2006 be reduced from 1/60th to 1/70th, subject to consultation with scheme members.

06.2.5
Methodist Ministers’ Pension Scheme (MC/06/33)

Ron Calver presented MC/06/33.  The Council noted the Trustees’ recommendations to the Conference following the triennial actuarial valuation:

· A reduction in the guaranteed level of pension increases to the lower of the increase in the RPI and 2.5% in respect of pension accrual from 1 September 2006;

· a proposed increase in the combined contributions of circuits and ministers/deacons of 4.5% to provide for future service benefits (there being no significant deficit in provision of benefits for past service).  

The Council agreed to nominate to the Conference, for re-appointment to the Trustee Board, Mr Michael Willett, Sir Michael Partridge and Mr Keith Woodley.

The Council further agreed to send a letter of thanks and appreciation to the Trustee Board of the Methodist Ministers’ Pension Scheme.

06.2.6
The Council welcomed Mr David Hall, Chair of the Connexional Allowances Committee (CAC), who presented MC/06/34, being the advice of the Connexional Allowances Committee with regard to the funding of the increased contributions as indicated in 06.2.5 above.  The Council also noted the advice of the Strategy and Resources Committee as contained in SRC minute 06.2.3.

06.2.7
The Council agreed to recommend to the Conference:

a)
that the Long-Serving Ministers’ Additional Scheme (LSA) be discontinued from September 2006 (vote: 30 in favour, 7 against);

b)
that in the event of the Conference declining to discontinue the LSA, the recommendation be put that the contribution by the Circuits to fund this Scheme be reduced from 2.9% of stipend to 1.9% of stipend with effect from September 2006;

c)
that in any event the additional 4.5% contribution required by the Trustee be met 1% by ministers and 3.5% by Circuits;

d)
that there should be a further stipends review during the 2006-07 connexional year, and if as a result of the Conference’s decisions there is evidence that ministers have been disadvantaged, recommendations should be brought to the Conference in 2007 to address the issues.

The Revd David Deeks, General Secretary, undertook to work with the chair of the CAC and the Trustee Board of MMPS to prepare a single coherent report for the consideration of the Conference.

Thanks were expressed to Mr David Hall as he steps down as chair of the CAC from September 2006.

06.2.8
Provision of Dependants’ Pensions (MC/06/35)


The Revd David Gamble, Co-ordinating Secretary for Legal and Constitutional Practice, presented MC/06/35, indicating that discussions are ongoing with the Trustee of the Pension and Assurance Scheme for Lay Employees of the Methodist Church (PASLEMC) with regard to this subject.  Legal advice is being sought by PASLEMC regarding some of the issues raised by the SRC in relation to this policy.  The Council noted MC/06/35 as a work in progress and will receive an update in due course when the necessary consultations have concluded.

06.2.9
Flexible Retirement and Early Retirement for Ministers and Deacons (MC/06/36)


David Deeks presented MC/06/36.  The Council noted the issues and agreed:

1.
To request the Ordained Ministries Committee to bring to the Council no later than January 2007 its proposals on part-time appointments for ministers and deacons.

2.
To request the Ordained Ministries Committee, in the light of the Council’s response to its proposals on part-time appointments, to draft a policy on flexible or phased retirement for ministers and deacons; and to bring to the Council draft Standing Orders (which will include a revision of S.O.790).

06.2.10
Employment Protections for Ministers of Religion (MC/06/37)


David Gamble presented MC/06/36.  The Council received the report outlining the work in progress, and agreed that a statement of good practice for Methodist Church ministers be produced for approval by the 2006 Conference.  The Council also agreed that the Conference’s approval be sought for the principle of a Handbook for Presbyters and Deacons.

06.2.11
Application from the Methodist Property Office to Implement Decisions made under the Ecclesiastical Exemption Process (S.O. 985(4) Enforcement) (MC/06/38)


The Council welcomed Mr Ian Serjeant (Conservation Officer, Property Office) who with Mr Alan Pimlott (Property Secretary) presented MC/06/38.  The Council agreed that S.O.985(4) Enforcement be applied to Thornhillhead, Shebbear, in regard to the particular circumstances outlined in MC/06/38.  The Council gave in principle agreement for the same Standing Order to be applied in the case of Great Horton, Bradford, in the unlikely event that this is necessary before the Council meets again in the autumn.

06.2.12
The Future Development of Structures for the Methodist Church in Wales (MC/06/39)


The Council welcomed The Revd Philip Barnett who presented MC/06/39.  The Council supported the proposals set out in MC/06/39 and agreed to direct the May meeting of the SRC to receive the voting figures from the synods in Wales and on that basis to authorise the final report to the Conference.

06.2.13
‘Foundation Training’ for the Future (MC/06/40)


The Revd Jonathan Kerry, Co-ordinating Secretary for Worship and Learning, presented MC/06/40.  The Council contributed to the ongoing development of the report and agreed to recommend it to the 2006 Conference for debate.  A final report will be brought to the 2007 Conference.

06.2.14
Future Use and Configuration of Training Institutions 2006 (MC/06/41 and 41A)


The Revd Margaret Jones, Secretary for Presbyteral Ministry, and Jonathan Kerry presented MC/06/41 and MC/06/41A.  The Council accepted the draft report as a statement of ‘work in progress’, and commended the authors for the work done since the February Council meeting.  No questions were raised about the principles set out in the report as a summary of the Church’s needs for ministerial training, the eight learning centres and their associated networks, and the principles of financial support for students.  A number of particular points for amendment and addition were noted.  The principal discussion concerned the particular needs for the provision of pre-ordination training within those training networks, and the outstanding issues of how many and which training centres should provide training for the minority of pre-ordination training students who are both full-time and residential.  A process of consultation was underway and recommendations about this were yet to be formulated.  A process was proposed that would enable the Council to recommend to the Conference which institutions will be guaranteed a cohort of full-time students for training in future.  The Council agreed:

1.
That a further Council meeting will be held on 3 May at Methodist Church House in order to address this issue.

2.
That a small group* will be convened to consider the submissions from institutions in advance of the Council so as to prepare a briefing paper to be sent to Council members along with the full information from the institutions.  The purpose of the briefing paper will be to draw out and comment on the salient points of the submissions relevant to the Council’s task.  This will be done under the following headings: 

· University links

· Teaching, learning and research

· Formational experience

· Student experience

· Recent validation and inspection reports

· Physical resources

· Connexional significance

· Finance 


*
Mr Roger Dawe



The Revd William R Morrey



Ms Carolyn Croft



Mr Brian Delf



The Revd Margaret P Jones

06.2.15
Accompanied Self Appraisal (ASA), Supervision and Review for Presbyters and Deacons – where next? (MC/06/42)


The Council welcomed Ms Carolyn Croft, Training and Development Co-ordinator, Continuing Development in Ministry, who presented MC/06/42.  The Council engaged in discussion of the report and agreed that it proceed to the 2006 Conference, with minor editing in the light of the discussion.

06.2.16
Superintendency in United Methodist-URC Areas (MC/06/43)


The Revd Kenneth Howcroft, Assistant Secretary of the Conference, presented MC/06/43.  The Council approved the principle set out in the report and authorised it for presentation to the Conference together with appropriate Standing Orders.

06.2.17
Report from the World Council of Churches General Assembly, Porto Alegre, Brazil (MC/06/44)


Anthea Cox, Co-ordinating Secretary for Public Life and Social Justice, presented MC/06/44, accompanied by a PowerPoint presentation.  The Council noted the content of the report and received the Message of the 9th Assembly for use in churches, Circuits and Districts.

06.2.18
Presbyters and Deacons affected by Impairment (MC/06/45)


David Deeks introduced MC/06/45, being the Working Party’s report together with a note of the issues raised by the Council Reference Group and the response of the chair of the Working Party.  It was noted that the Reference Group had endorsed the report in principle on behalf of the Council and agreed the substance of it for presentation to the Conference.  However, the Council was asked to address some outstanding issues surrounding the use of appropriate language where a difference of judgement existed between the Working Group and the Reference Group.


Following inconclusive discussion, the Council agreed that the report as it stands will be put to the Conference, with a revision of the final paragraph to highlight the language problem which has been identified.

06.2.19
Note for Methodist Council from the Stationing Committee (MC/06/46)


David Deeks presented MC/06/46.  The Council agreed:

1.
To thank the Stationing Committee for highlighting the wide range of issues in which a review of stationing policy needs to be set;

2.
To endorse the recommendation of the Stationing Committee that the Council and the Stationing Committee jointly agree a resolution for the Conference to appoint a working party to examine these issues and report to the Conference in 2007, having consulted the Council and the Stationing Committee (the Conference will also be asked to agree detailed terms of reference);

3.
With the Stationing Committee, to nominate for appointment by the Conference a working group of seven people (the Council’s nominated representatives being The Revd Carolyn Seaton, Mrs Rosalind Innes, and The Revd Christopher Humble);

4.
With the Stationing Committee, to nominate for appointment by the Conference Mr John A Bell (Vice-President 2005-06) to chair the working group;

5.
With the Stationing Committee, to recommend the Conference to direct the working group to consult widely as they develop their task;

6.
To authorise the General Secretary to agree, on its behalf, any outstanding issues with the Stationing Committee.

7.
To ensure that preparation has been done beforehand in order to facilitate an immediate start to the work following the Conference resolution.

06.2.20
The President shared some theological reflections with the Council.

06.2.21
JSG Report to the Methodist Council (MC/06/47 and 47A)


David Deeks presented MC/06/47 with its various appendices, including the Connexional Team Work Plan for 2006-07 and the current state of the Team Budget for 2006-07.  The Council received the reports and agreed to delegate to the SRC the responsibility for balancing the budget.

Ken Howcroft presented MC/06/47A regarding grant support 2006-07.  The Council agreed:

1.
To approve the move to commitment/approval budgeting outlined in MC/06/47A (section 5);

2.
To recommend to the Conference that a one-off payment be made to deal with existing future commitments as outlined in MC/06/47A (section 6);

3.
To delegate to the SRC the responsibility for bringing a proposal to the Conference regarding the source of the one-off payment, bearing in mind the Council’s discussion and any other comments received outside of the meeting from Council members;

4.
To note and encourage the work of the ground-clearing projects outlined in MC/06/47A (section 10).

Ken Howcroft presented Appendix 3 regarding the way forward for MPH and the Connexional Team.  The Council received the report which will now proceed to the Conference for approval.

David Deeks presented Appendix 4, being an outline of the timetable for the implementation of Team Focus.  The Council received the report.

06.2.22
Arrangements following the end of the Property and World Church Committees (MC/06/48)


Ken Howcroft presented MC/06/48.  The Council agreed the proposals contained within the report, subject to further modification in the light of the discussion. 


The Council further agreed that a letter of thanks be sent to the current members of the Property Committee and World Church Committee.

06.2.23
Towards Three New Districts (MC/06/49)


David Deeks presented MC/06/49 and the Council agreed the report for presentation to the Conference for final endorsement.

06.2.24
The Revd Peter G Sulston (MC/06/86)


David Deeks shared the proposals in MC/06/86 with the Council and the Council agreed to support the proposals for presentation to the Conference.

06.2.25
Pilgrimage of Faith Update


Jonathan Kerry informed the Council that the report to be brought to the Conference for debate (which is not yet finalised) will include:

a.
A tidying up of the arrangements regarding what is expected of candidates; 

b.
Some further exploration with regard to employment legislation; 

c.
Some consideration of how we confer together in ways that are helpful; 

d.
The issue of the guidance to be given to ministers who may be approached to offer prayers or blessing for a civil partnership.

06.2.26
Faith and Order Committee: Contribution to the ‘Pilgrimage of Faith’ Process – A Summary of Progress and Plans (MC/06/50)


The Revd Adrian Burdon, representing the Faith and Order Committee, presented MC/06/50.  The Council received the report.

06.2.27
Review of the Conference Report – Update (MC/06/51)


The Council noted MC/06/51.

06.2.28
Survey of Methodist Church Congregations (MC/06/52)


The Council noted MC/06/52.

06.2.29
Computers for Ministry (MC/06/53)


The Council agreed to recommend MC/06/53 to the Conference.

06.2.30
Standing Orders concerning Methodist Youth Conference and Youth Executive (MC/06/54)


The Council received MC/06/54 and agreed to recommend to the Conference (with regard to Notice of Motion 18 2005) that the relevant Standing Orders be suspended for a further year.

06.2.31
Notices of Motion Referred to the Methodist Council by the 2005 Conference (MC/06/55)


The Council agreed the substance of MC/06/55 and that it be linked with the JSG report to the Conference, which should include some rationale for the decisions made.  It was noted that related pieces of work are underway in some instances although they may not be in the precise terms of reference of the Notices of Motion.  

06.2.32
Selly Oak Centre for Mission Studies (SOCMS) (MC/06/56)


The Council received MC/06/56 and agreed:

1.
That all property jointly owned by USPG and the Methodist Church at UCA, including all equipment purchased by UCA after September 1996, subject to the Queen’s Foundation wanting it, could be gifted to the new SOCMS.

2.
That the following serve on the SOCMS Advisory Council as from 1 September 2006:


The Revd B John Ingyon


Mr Michael King


The Revd William H Anderson

3.
That The Revd William H Anderson, as a Methodist Church-appointed Governor of the Queen’s Foundation, represents SOCMS interests on the Queen’s Foundation Governing Body.

06.2.33
Family Justice Network (MC/06/57)


The Council received MC/06/57 and agreed that the substance of it be included in the Conference Agenda.

06.2.34
Peacemaking: A Christian Vocation (The Ethics of War) (MC/06/58)


Discussion took place regarding the experience of the Reference Group in working with the authors of Peacemaking: A Christian Vocation.


The Council agreed:

1.
To authorise the publication of the document as a workbook designed to stimulate discussion and study of these issues throughout the Connexion and further afield (with a note that it has not been adopted by and does not represent a formal statement of The Methodist Church);

2.
To request that a brief report be produced for the Conference Agenda to summarise the main issues raised in the document and which can be debated.

3.
To request that, should the Conference pass any formal judgement on any of the issues, a note to that effect is included with copies of the workbook.

06.2.35
Annesley House Fund for Vulnerable Women (MC/06/59)


The Council received MC/06/59 and agreed the allocation of grants to the projects listed in the amounts specified.

06.2.36
What is a District Chair? (MC/06/60)


The Council noted MC/06/60, which will now proceed to the 2006 Conference for approval.

06.2.37
Sales of Methodist Property under Model Trust 20 (MC/06/61)


The Council received MC/06/61.

06.2.38
Roehampton University – Southlands College: Variation of Leases on the Mount Clare Estate (MC/06/62)


The Council received MC/06/62 and agreed:

1.
To approve the two Deeds of Variation and to authorise their execution.

2.
To authorise the SRC to act on the Council’s behalf in approving and authorising future variations of the leases or new leases and other documents that may need revising or renewing to achieve the longer-term arrangements as outlined in MC/06/62.

06.2.39
Evangelism and Evangelists Report (Conference 2002) (MC/06/63)


The Council agreed to recommend MC/06/63 to the 2006 Conference as an interim report.

06.2.40
Resolution for the World Methodist Council Meeting in Seoul, South Korea (MC/06/64)


The Council received MC/06/64 and agreed to recommend that the Conference adopt the resolution in support of the statement as outlined.

06.2.41
Core, Skills for Children’s Work (MC/06/65)


The Council received MC/06/65, endorsed the new ecumenical training material for children’s workers and agreed that a suitable report and resolution be presented to the Conference.

06.2.42
Notice of Motion 12(2004): Including and Empowering People with Special Needs (MC/06/66)


The Council received MC/06/66 and agreed that its substance be included in the Council’s report to the 2006 Conference.

06.2.43
Connexional Allowances Committee Report to the Conference (MC/06/67)


The Council noted MC/06/67.

06.2.44
Local Preachers and Worship Leaders – Standing Orders (MC/06/68)


The Council received MC/06/68, endorsed the principles contained therein, and agreed that subject to Law and Polity scrutiny the substance of the report proceed to the Conference.

06.2.45
Good Practice in Pastoral Oversight (MC/06/69)


The Council received MC/06/69 and agreed to recommend the report to the Conference as its further reply to Memorials 77 and 78 (2003).

06.2.46
York Institute for Community Theology: Partnership Agreement (MC/06/70)


The Council received MC/06/70 and gave permission for The Revd Stephen Burgess to sign the revised Agreement on behalf of the Council on the understanding that the SRC will have sight of the changes to the original Agreement.

06.2.47
Rural Issues (MC/06/71)


The Council agreed the processes set out in MC/06/71.

06.2.48
Memorial 5 2004 – Appointment of Chairs of District (MC/06/72)


The Council agreed to recommend MC/06/72 to the Conference.

06.2.49
Designations no longer required (MC/06/73)


The Council agreed to recommend MC/06/73 to the Conference.

06.2.50
Methodist Youth Conference Report to the Methodist Conference 2006 (MC/06/74)


The Council noted MC/06/74 and the Youth Conference agreed to make some amendments to the report before presentation to the Conference.  The Youth Conference representatives further agreed to refer to the Youth Executive the specific issue of timing for the proposed month of prayer referred to in its resolutions.

06.2.51
Memorial 25 2005: Abortion (MC/06/75)


The Council noted MC/06/75.

06.2.52
Chair of the Connexional Allowances Committee (CAC) from September 2006 (MC/06/76)


The Council noted MC/06/76, with minor amendment, and appointed Mr Robert K Lolley as Chair of the Connexional Allowances Committee for six years from September 2006.

06.2.53
Representatives of the Methodist Church in Britain to Autonomous Conferences 2005-2006 (MC/06/77)


The Council noted MC/06/77.

06.2.54
Memorials Committee Membership 2006 (MC/06/78)


The Council noted MC/06/78 and appointed Mrs Silvia Thomas and Miss Claire Boxall as members of the Memorials Committee for 2006.

06.2.55
Nominations and Appointments for Conference 2006 (MC/06/79)


The Council agreed the nominations and appointments for the 2006 Conference as set out in MC/06/79, noting that some sections are yet to be updated.

06.2.56
Cliff College Committee – Appointment (MC/06/80)


The Council noted MC/06/80 and appointed Professor Loveday Alexander as an additional member of the Cliff College Committee with immediate effect.

06.2.57
Appointment of Mission Partners (MC/06/81)


The Council appointed Mission Partners as set out in MC/06/81.

06.2.58
Towards a renewed vision for work with children and young people (MC/06/82)


The Council agreed MC/06/82 as its report to the Conference on Memorial 11 2004.  The Council also noted the invitation to take part in the consultation process to assist the Project Group to formulate its recommendations in due course.

06.2.59
City Centre Circuits (MC/06/83)


The Council approved the presentation of the principle set out in MC/06/83 to the 2006 Conference, together with the appropriate amendments to Standing Orders.

06.2.60
Safeguarding: Time for Action (MC/06/84)


The Council received MC/06/84 and upon the advice of the Reference Group agreed to recommend the full report to the Conference.

06.2.61
MAYC Curriculum (MC/06/85)


The Council received MC/06/85 and upon the advice of the Reference Group agreed to endorse the MAYC Curriculum Journey document and its associated document listing core competencies.  It was noted that editorial changes have been agreed with the authors.

06.2.62
Memorandum and Articles of Association of the South North West Regional Training Partnership Company Limited by Guarantee (MC/06/87)


David Deeks informed the Council that the Regional Training Partnerships are in various stages of development.  The Council agreed that permission be given to the General Secretary to sign the formal agreement for this RTP in particular (MC/06/87).  The Council further agreed to delegate to the SRC the responsibility to give such permissions in the future.

The Council concluded with prayer led by Peter Cornick and Angela Dewar.

